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Engagement Overview 

Following first reading of Bylaw 1083-25, Administration engaged members of the 

development and business communities who would be impacted by the proposed bylaw 

amendments through email communications as well as in-person meetings. The 

purpose was to present and gather feedback on the changes to the bylaw and their 

intended outcomes. 

Engagement Participation Goal 

For this engagement project, Administration determined that it was most important to 

include the following groups: 

Engaged Group Reason for Inclusion 

Owners/operators of child care facilities in 
commercial locations in Beaumont 

Bylaw amendments will impact how they 
apply for a Development Permit if they 
wish to expand or relocate their business 

Owners/operators of home-based child 
care facilities in Beaumont (dayhomes) 

Bylaw amendments will impact how they 
apply for a Development Permit if they 
wish expand their business to a 
commercial location 

Developers of commercial lands Bylaw amendments may change how 
they structure the mix and format of the 
retail units they develop, sell, or lease 

Commercial realtors Bylaw amendments may impact the types 
of businesses they can attract to fill 
vacancies in commercial spaces 

 

Stakeholders were engaged at the “inform” level of the participation spectrum (see 

table below). They were asked to share their perspectives on the issues the bylaw 

amendments were intended to address and ask questions about any aspect of the 

legislation they felt were not clear. 



 

 
Source: International Association for Public Participation (IAP2), Participation Spectrum 

Engagement Methods 

Engagement was conducted in June 2025 using an email campaign and in-person 

business visitations. 

Separate emails were sent to each stakeholder group, with the following number of 

recipients represented: 

 Owners/operators of commercial child care facilities - 11 

 Owners/operators of dayhomes - 10 

 Developers - 18 

 Commercial realtors – 12 

The emails to owners/operators of commercial child care facilities and dayhomes were 

sent through an email campaign software. Reports for both campaigns showed a 100% 

open rate for the emails, indicating that all recipients clicked to view the emails. 

Owners and operators of commercial child care facilities, were informed that 

representatives from Administration would be conducting drop-in visits, or offer phone 

or in-person meetings to answer questions. 

 



 

 

Between June 4 and June 9 representatives from Planning & Development and 

Economic Development paid visits to 10 child care facilities (two facilities were owned 

by a single operator). An informal meeting guide was developed to facilitate 

conversations. In addition to reiterating key messages from the FAQ attachment (see 

Appendix A), Administration also asked business owners for their thoughts on the 

implications of the amendment and on their experiences with traffic flow and parking 

during drop-off and pick-up hours. 

What We Heard 

The following is a summary of the themes that emerged from the feedback gathered 

from the engaged groups during visitation meetings and from responses to the email 

blasts. 

In-Person Business Visitations 

High Level Themes 

 All operators expressed pleasure at being contacted and engaged by the City 

 Four operators indicated that these amendments were very timely, and even 

overdue 

 Three operators owned child care facilities in neighbouring municipalities and felt 

that the changes were in line with the types of regulation they were familiar with 

and expected 

 Three operators also mentioned that recent changes to Alberta Education and 

Childcare's affordability grant program will impact for-profit child care facilities 

and likely result in an easing in demand for commercial permits 

Economic Development and Business Impacts 

 All operators felt the amendments would change how other businesses approach 

starting up a new facility in Beaumont, with one operator stating they felt this 

would ensure a more thoughtful permitting process 

 While most operators noted that they were at capacity and were maintaining 

waitlists for child care spots, two operators in the south of Beaumont noted that 

registrations were declining as more child care facilities opened up 

 Two operators voiced concerns about the pace of new child care facility 

approvals and competition in their sector 

 Two operators felt that the proposed amendments would support the viability of 

existing child care facilities 



 

 

Parking and Traffic Generation 

 All operators felt that the proposed changes would have a positive impact on 

traffic flows and parking for both new and existing child care facilities in 

Beaumont 

 Two operators described traffic congestion around their site as a challenge for 

both staff and clients 

 Experiences with parking availability were more variable, with two operators 

noting they experience parking pressures during pick-up and drop-off times, but 

three others indicating client parking was not a challenge at their site 

 Nine operators noted that they accommodate staff or shuttle parking onsite, with 

four operators indicating that their staff experience challenges finding stalls 

 Two operators expressed that they were glad that parking was being seriously 

considered by City Administration, and that it was an issue that their sector has 

brought up in the past 

Email Responses 

Administration received thirteen responses from recipients in the development and real 

estate sectors, either by email or by verbal means. Most responses consisted of an 

acknowledgment of receipt and expressed appreciation for the communication. Two 

respondents had questions for Administration regarding the impact of the amendments 

to developments that are forthcoming. 

One respondent submitted a strong objection to the proposed bylaw amendments. They 

felt the amendments would add unnecessary regulation and ‘red tape’ that would hinder 

the business and investment environment in Beaumont. A copy of the respondent’s 

email has been included in the Council Meeting agenda package for review.  



Appendix A: Frequently Asked Questions Email Attachment 

 



 

 


